PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 4, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 4, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti (arrived 7:30 p.m.)
Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then asked for a moment of silence for two Dorchester firefighters who lost their lives in the line of duty this week.

Swearing-In Ceremony – Fire Department

Town Manager Mark Sylvia introduced Fire Chief James Pierson and Town Clerk Larry Pizer, who would preside over the traditional swearing-in ceremony for new firefighter Matthew Wallace-Gross.  

Chief Pierson provided a brief service and educational history for Mr. Wallace-Gross during the traditional pinning ceremony.   Mr. Pizer led Mr. Wallace-Gross through the oath of service and swore him in as a new member of the Plymouth Fire Department.

Town Manager’s Report
Eel Headwaters Restoration Grant – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that the Department of Public Works has been awarded a $400,000 grant for the Eel Headwaters Restoration project from the Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection.  The grant, Mr. Sylvia said, requires a 40% match in the form of cash or in-kind services, and the Town has identified funding for this match.  He thanked the Environmental Management Division for their efforts in securing the funding.  
Crematory Project – Mr. Sylvia updated the Board on the crematory project that was approved at Spring Town Meeting 2007.  The Town, Mr. Sylvia said, recently received notice from the Department of Environmental Protection that the Air Quality Plan Approval that they are allowing an additional two years from the date of their response (August 14, 2007) for the Town of Plymouth to begin construction of the crematory.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the Town is very serious about moving forward with this project, and it intends to bid the retorts for the project in the next 8-12 weeks and go out to general bid in January 2008. 
First Meeting of Audit Committee – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town of Plymouth Audit Committee held its first meeting and received a briefing from the Town’s external auditors Powers and Sullivan and discussed the charge of the Committee.  This committee, Mr. Sylvia said, was formed in response to the Department of Revenue’s recommendations to monitor the external audit process.
Diversity Day Event – Mr. Sylvia reminded the Board and the public about Plymouth’s first Diversity Day event, put together through the diligent efforts of the No Place for Hate committee.  The event, he said, will take place at Pilgrim Memorial State Park on September 15, 2007, from 1 to 5PM, and will be a family event filled with cultural learning, live entertainment, projects, and giveaways. 
Town / County Coordinating Committee – Mr. Sylvia updated the Board on the progress of Town/County Coordinating Committee’s meetings.  The Town and the County, he recounted, entered into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) to work on projects and issues facing both entities, with a specific focus on the future of the recently-vacated courthouse and registry buildings on Court Street and the County Farm.  The Coordinating Committee has met for the fourth time, Mr. Sylvia said, and the Board of Selectmen have made it clear to the County Commissioners that these buildings are a gateway cornerstone of Plymouth’s downtown, and that it is the Town’s hope that all of the buildings are incorporated into a reuse plan.   Another topic discussed by the joint committee, he noted, is wind energy, and the committee plans to invite the Sheriff’s Department to work further upon this.  Lastly, Mr. Sylvia noted that his office sent correspondence to the Commissioners to invite them to meet with the Board at an upcoming September date.
Licenses

Licenses in Conjunction with Public Hearing

· Martha M. Stone d/b/a Martha’s Stone Soup at the Tavern, 517 Old Sandwich Road requested the following license in conjunction with her request for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:

· Common Victualler

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License for Martha M. Stone.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

· Sterling Fresh, LLC d/b/a Moe’s Southwest Grill, 110 Colony Place, Tom Clancy, Manager requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Group 1).  
· Group 1 = Radio, TV

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Group 1) for Sterling Fresh, LLC.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt

· Plymouth Village Realtors, 116 Court Street, Rita Gallant, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for September 20, 2007 from 5:30 to 7:30 p.m. for a Chamber of Commerce “Business After Hours” event to be held at 60 Robbins Road.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Plymouth Village Realtors.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· Bartending Service of New England, P.O. Box 425, Middleboro, William Fuller,  requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for the following dates:

· Sept. 14, 2007 from 4:30 p.m. to 6:30 p.m. for a private reception at 174 Colony Place.

· Sept. 7, 2007 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for an open house at 174 Colony Place.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved two One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Bartending Service of New England.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the following administrative notes.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the July 24, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.   
Proclamation for Class of 1942 – The Board signed a Proclamation honoring the 65th-year Class Reunion of the Plymouth High School Class of 1942.

FY 2008 Budget – As provided for under the Town’s Charter, Section 2-4-1, the Board re-opened the FY 2008 budget as adopted at the Spring Annual Representative Town Meeting.  

Blind Driveway Sign – The Board approved the installation of a “Blind Driveway” sign at 126 Summer Street, as recommended by the Parking & Traffic Task Force.

Appointment to Design Review Board – After a brief interview, the Board appointed Ronald Reilly to the contractor seat on the Design Review Board for a three year term expiring June 30, 2010.  This open seat has been advertised for several months, and Mr. Reilly was the only applicant.  Mr. Reilly explained that, while he is not against development, he is sensitive to the importance of aesthetics and design to Plymouth’s residents and tourists alike. 
Appointment to Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study – After a brief interview, the Board appointed Richard Maichle, Jr. to a citizen-at-large seat on the Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study Committee for a term expiring June 30, 2008.  Mr. Maichle explained that, as a downtown employee and resident, he is interested in looking at the impacts of development – both inside and outside the district – on traffic through Plymouth’s downtown/waterfront area.  
Board Designees – The Board was asked to appoint designees to the Plymouth County Advisory Board and the Capital Outlay Expenditure Committee.  Selectman Tavares suggested that the Board review its roster of committees upon which a Board designee sits, to more evenly distribute service between members.  No objections were made, and Mr. Sylvia noted that he would provide a list of committees upon which the Board serves for their next meeting.

Public Hearing – Southeast Auto Sales
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the revocation of a Class II Auto Dealer’s License from Southeast Auto Sales, 234 Warren Avenue, Michael Leyton, for failure to comply with Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 140, Section 59.  Notice of this hearing was given to the public and all those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that this license was brought before and approved by the Board back in January 2007, when all the paperwork and criteria provided by the applicant appeared to be adequate.   Ms. Arrighi then provided the following summary of events:

When Administrative Assistant Lisa Johnson attempted to issue the license by mail to Southeast Auto Sales / Michael Leyton at the business address provided, the license was returned to Town Hall as undeliverable.   In the course of trying to contact the address that was provided by Mr. Leyton, 234 Warren Avenue, Ms. Johnson spoke with David Carreau, the owner of the residential property.  Mr. Carreau confirmed that he did not know Mr. Leyton, nor did he ever give him permission to use his address for the operation of a business.  After speaking with Mr. Carreau, Ms. Johnson contacted Mr. Leyton by phone to clarify the matter, at which time Mr. Leyton revealed that a friend had given him Mr. Carreau’s address to use simply as a location for his business for the purposes of filing the application, but that he would not actually conduct business at that address.
When Ms. Arrighi finished providing the Board with a background summary, Mr. Leyton, owner of Southeast Auto Sales, approached the podium and addressed the Board.  He claimed that he never did anything to deceive Mr. Carreau; the problem, he said, arose because his friend apparently failed to pass the information on to Mr. Carreau.  Mr. Leyton said that he has operated as an auto dealer in several towns within Massachusetts and several other states, and that he works mainly with auctions and does not store vehicles.

In response to questions from the Board, Mr. Leyton indicated that it was common for auto dealers like himself to apply for dealer’s licenses in specific towns, regardless of whether business is actually to be conducted at the addresses provided.
Ms. Johnson, who oversees the Town’s licenses on the Board’s behalf, confirmed that, in Plymouth, business must be conducted from the address specified in the application.  She reiterated that Mr. Carreau has stated that he does not know Mr. Leyton and that he has not given Mr. Leyton permission to use his residential address at 234 Warren Avenue as a place of business.

Mr. Leyton claimed he was not aware of this, and that several vehicles in the sales process could be affected by the revocation of his Plymouth license. 
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing for public comment.  
An unidentified resident asked if Mr. Carreau has since given his permission to Mr. Leyton to use the 234 Warren Avenue address, to which Ms. Johnson again reiterated that Mr. Carreau has given no permission to Mr. Leyton.

Selectman Loewenberg noted that, at this point, permission is not the issue; the business must be conducted from the location specified.
Chairman Quintal closed the hearing.

Selectman Tavares moved that the license be revoked for failure to comply with the general laws accepted by the Town of Plymouth.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously to revoke the Class II Auto Dealer’s License that was previously approved for Southeast Auto Sales.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Mr. Leyton asked the Board if he could be allowed some time to finalize the transactions currently in process under his license before revocation takes place, to which the Board did not respond.  Ms. Arrighi pointed out that, since fraudulent information was presented on the application, and since the license for Southeast Auto Sales was never, in fact, issued to the applicant (as it was returned in the mail), the license was never considered by the Town to be valid for use.    

Public Hearing – Martha M. Stone d/b/a Martha’s Stone Soup
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from Martha M. Stone d/b/a Martha’s Stone Soup at the Tavern, 517 Old Sandwich Road, Martha M. Stone, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given to the public and all those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Martha M. Stone addressed the Board and provided a brief description of her restaurant venture, noting that alcohol would be served from kitchen, as there would be no bar within her establishment.
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing for public comment, and no one came forward to address the Board.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License for Martha M. Stone d/b/a Martha’s Stone Soup at the Tavern.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal called for a 5-minute break.

Plymouth’s 400th Anniversary – Rev. Peter Gomes

Mr. Sylvia explained that he, Selectman Tavares, and the Reverend Peter Gomes recently met with Plymouth’s legislative delegation to initiate the discussion about the Town’s forthcoming 400th anniversary in the year 2020.  Reverend Gomes, he said, has asked to present some recommendations to the Board so that Plymouth is well-positioned to have a celebration worthy of the milestone.

Reverend Gomes addressed the Board and pointed out that, while 13 years is not a great amount of time, Plymouth could seize the opportunity to re-brand itself and live up to the myths and symbols of being the oldest community in the Commonwealth and perhaps—if only sentimental—in the nation.  He referred to the recent standard set by Jamestown, Virginia, who recently celebrated their own 400th anniversary, which was a success due to well-directed planning and organization.  Plymouth is just as deserving of publicity and funding as Jamestown, he said, and if we combine international interest with a comprehensive community effort, we could certainly match, if not exceed, their success.

During Plymouth’s tercentenary in 1920, Reverend Gomes pointed out that monuments were erected; Memorial Hall was constructed; wharf buildings were removed along the waterfront; and Main Street Extension was connected.  Conversely, he said, the 350th celebration in 1970 was not met with as much fanfare, as there was little help from the town, state, and federal governments.   
In order to begin planning a successful event for 2020, Reverend Gomes offered the following suggestions to the Board:

· Follow the example of our predecessors of 1920 and form a committee

· Urge the governor and General Court to establish a state commission

· Ask the federal government to commission a stamp or coin commemorating the event
· Appoint a director to coordinate, monitor, and manage the event
· Begin soliciting grants to support the event (somehow, our predecessors in 1920 achieved their goals, despite the aftermath of World War I)

· Orchestrate improvement projects to historically significant locations and structures (Burial Hill, Forefathers Monument, Town Square)

The first action item for the Town, Reverend Gomes said, should be to form a commission at the town level and at the state level, and then appoint (or create a job for) a person to coordinate this.

[At this time, Selectman Malaguti arrived and joined the Board.]

Selectman Tavares asked Reverend Gomes if he would head Plymouth’s 400th Anniversary Committee, as he could imagine no one better to lead such an important endeavor.  Reverend Gomes responded that he would be pleased to help the Town in this way.

Selectman Tavares asked that we place on the docket motions to set up the commission and petition the legislature to move forward.  
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board appeared to be in agreement with Selectman Tavares’ suggestions, and he invited Reverend Gomes to participate in the Board’s Ceremonial Thanksgiving meeting at the 1749 Courthouse on November 20th.
Public Comment
Plymouth resident Jeff Berger addressed the Board to express concern that, during several visits to the Town’s transfer stations, he has not noticed anyone checking stickers.  

Selectman Malaguti responded that, during times he has been to the transfer stations, staff has been checking.
Arthur Douylliez, DPW Solid Waste Manager, was in the audience, and he explained to the Board that his department has spent over $10,000 on overtime for staff to check stickers.  His department, he said, will soon propose an electronic monitoring system to prevent unauthorized use of the Town’s transfer stations.
Selectman Malaguti asked Mr. Douylliez if money from the sticker fee increase the Board authorized has been used for this overtime, to which Mr. Douylliez responded in the affirmative.  Mr. Douylliez said that his department has scheduled staff at the various stations on a consistent basis over the past several months.

Ed Russell addressed the Board to inform them about Plymouth Cinema, a new endeavor in partnership with the Plimoth Plantation to screen first-run independent films at the Plantation’s state-of-the-art theater for 8 successive weeks starting on September 15th.   
Cedarville Steering Committee Interviews

Chairman Quintal noted that two residents applied for one available seat on the Cedarville Steering Committee.  He invited applicants Patricia Adelmann and Margaret Fitzgibbons to address the Board for a brief interview.
Selectman Malaguti asked each applicant if she had attended meetings of the committee, and Selectman Tavares asked each applicant to discuss her views on the role of the committee and some of the issues it has worked upon. 

Pat Adelmann, a Precinct 12 Town Meeting member, Bourne Road resident, and former elected member of the School Committee, said that she has attended several Cedarville Steering Committee meetings and master planning sessions.  Ms. Adelmann explained that she appreciates the opportunity that steering committees provide for ordinary citizens to voice their concerns and provide guidance to the Planning Board around issues affecting their particular area of town.  She noted that she has closely followed the committee’s discussions on the forthcoming plans for the A.D. Makepeace developments, and she identified this as one of the priorities facing Cedarville and South Plymouth.  

Margaret Fitzgibbons, a Precinct 8 Town Meeting member, explained that, as a Town employee and assistant to the Zoning Board of Appeals, she understands the importance and capacity of the advisory role of the Cedarville Steering Committee.   She noted that, while she has attended some of the committee’s meetings, she keeps up with the minutes and activities of the committee as both a Cedarville village center resident and as an employee of the Planning Department.  Sometimes, she said, the steering committees put conditions on the issues they review and their intentions get lost on the translation, when what they simply want is to be heard.
Chairman Quintal called for the members of the Board to choose one (1) applicant for a seat on the Cedarville Steering Committee.  

Patricia Adelmann

0 votes

Margaret Fitzgibbons

5 votes

By vote, the Board appointed Margaret Fitzgibbons to a seat on the Cedarville Steering Committee for a three-year term effective through June 30, 2010.

Fall Town Meeting Articles
Article 3
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to pay certain unpaid bills, or take any other action relative thereto.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that Article 3 deals with paying bills of the prior year.   She presented legal fees from the Town Manager’s Office and three bills from the Fire Department that have been submitted for this article, all being unanticipated expenses for services rendered to the Town.  
Each year, Ms. Arrighi explained, she formulates an estimated legal budget based on prior and projected expenses, but as unexpected issues arise, legal fees can surpass the anticipated budget total.   The bills of prior year that necessitate payment for the Town Manager’s legal budget, she noted, are from June 2007: 

· $7,391.80 for Murphy, Hesse, Toomey, & Lehane 

· $2901.54 for Kopelman & Paige 

· $4,200.50 for Kopelman & Paige (directly related to Entergy negotiations, from which the Town will be reimbursed from the legal funds set aside from Duane Morris)
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend the legal bills portion of Article 3 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  [Note: Selectman Loewenberg was out of the meeting room for a brief duration and was not present during this vote.]

Chief Pierson outlined the three bills of prior year from his department: 
· $450.00 for Dependable Petroleum (an invoice submitted after fiscal year closeout)

· $95.00 for Alarm Concepts (an invoice submitted after fiscal year closeout)

· $117.00 for American Medical Response (a medical insurance co-payment for a firefighter who was ordered by his officer to seek medical treatment)

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend the Fire Department’s portion of Article 3 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  [Note: Selectman Loewenberg was out of the meeting room for a brief duration and was not present during this vote.]

Article 4C
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

C. Police Cruiser

or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Captain Michael Belmont addressed the Board on behalf of the Police Department’s $24,539.00 capital request from the Insurance Recovery Act to replace a police department vehicle (“cruiser”) that was involved in a motor vehicle accident.  Captain Belmont explained that, as a matter of procedure, the Police Department must pay for the replacement cruiser from the general recovery account.  The Town’s insurance company, he said, will then reimburse the Town for the expense, minus the $500 deductible.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 4C to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 4D
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

D. Defibrillators
or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Selectman Machado handed out informational packets to the Board regarding Article 4D’s request to make cardiac defibrillators available in all of the Town’s public buildings for life-saving purposes.  He explained that he has worked with the Board of Health on this matter, and they have given their support to this measure.   Selectman Machado expressed his belief that, at some point, these defibrillators will become required by law, and that the Town has an opportunity with this initiative to be proactive about safety measures, not reactive.

Selectman Machado went on to explain that the proposal calls for 45 defibrillator units (with wall mounts) to be installed at a list of Town buildings, as well as training for staff, at an expense of $75,000.   He theorized that, while some have offered concerns about liability issues in the event a defibrillator is used in an emergency, the Good Samaritan Law has nearly always protected the life-saving efforts of well-intentioned bystanders.   No price tag, he said, should be placed on public safety.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 4D to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 4F
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

F. Capture and Exhaust Systems
or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Chief Pierson explained that this article represents a $61,679.00 request for a grant match, rather than a direct capital request.   His department, he said, has applied for a federal grant to improve exhaust removal and ventilation at the Town’s fire stations.  The grant source has reviewed and given its initial approval to Plymouth’s application, he noted, but they have requested further information and criteria for final confirmation, and he would like to be prepared in the good event that the grant is approved.  In the chance his department’s grant application is not approved, Chief Pierson said, the money appropriated via Article 4F would be returned to the Town’s general fund.
Selectman Malaguti asked Chief Pierson to review for the public the function and purpose of the exhaust-capture improvements, and if the units will eventually be OSHA-mandated.

Chief Pierson explained that the updated exhaust capture units would hook directly to the exhaust of the fire engines as they are backed into the station.  From there, he said, the units capture and send the exhaust out of the building, without allowing it to spread within the station.  The current system simply blows the air within the station out, he explained, which is neither fully safe for the employees nor efficient for the heating system in the winter.  Chief Pierson noted that several fire departments within Massachusetts are installing these systems, and that, at some point, OSHA could choose to mandate these systems.   

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 4F to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 4G
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

G. Siever Field
or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Roger Hammond, Director of the Department of Public Works, addressed the Board regarding the request, via Article 4G, for the reconstruction of Siever Field in North Plymouth.  Mr. Hammond noted that funds were initially allocated by Town Meeting for the improvement of the field, but during the initial phase of the reconstruction project, toxic contaminations were found in the soil.  The Town, he said, was required to change the design of the field and remediate the field’s surface with 2-3 feet of fill to safely cap the entire site.  This, he said, has added significant cost to the project.
Mr. Hammond reviewed the post-contaminant reconstruction plans and cost factors, noting that nearby Ocean Avenue would be resurfaced and re-painted to include sidewalks and additional parking for events at the field.  He referred to the memo he provided for the Board, in which he included the costs associated with the various aspects of the project.  

Selectman Malaguti pointed out that the original article (prior to the discovery of contaminants at the site) included the rehabilitation of the concession stand and bathrooms along with other the work necessary on the field.   

Mr. Hammond noted an estimate of an additional $110,000 to include the concession stand and bathrooms in the completion of the project, bringing the total project request to $313,290.
Chairman Quintal noted that there was a citizen who asked to speak regarding Article 4G, and he invited the citizen to address the Board.
John Mahoney, Plymouth resident and vice president of the Plymouth Babe Ruth Baseball League, expressed dismay that the delay in the project—due to the contaminants found at the site and the departure of former DPW Director George Crombie—has resulted in a significant cost increase to complete the reconstruction.   He said that he and his fellow Babe Ruth Baseball members believe that they could repair the field at a lesser cost than that proposed by the DPW.   Mr. Mahoney explained that Siever Field has been the primary location used for games by his organization, and that Babe Ruth members are willing to help in whatever way they can to see the project to its fruition, as they would like to see that a concession stand and bathrooms be included in the final project.   

Mr. Mahoney also expressed concern for the current appearance of the field, to which Chairman Quintal responded that the Town would not put its employees at risk to mow the lawns there until the contaminants at the site have been safely removed.  
In response to Chairman Quintal’s inquiry, Mr. Hammond discussed some of the varying cost estimates he has attained in regards to sod and seed for the turf surface, and the preparation thereof.

Selectman Malaguti asked Mr. Sylvia how the Town might work with the Babe Ruth Baseball League’s volunteer assistance to complete the project.   Would it be best, he questioned, to appropriate the entire request (including the concession stand and bathrooms), work further with Babe Ruth Baseball to see how they can assist, and then turn any remaining funds offset by Babe Ruth’s fundraising back to the Town? 
Mr. Sylvia noted that the Board should vote to include the concession stand and bathrooms if it wishes, and the DPW Director can continue to work with Babe Ruth Baseball to bring the cost of the project down.  Mr. Sylvia also noted that any use of volunteers for work done at the field would require impact bargaining with the Town’s unions.

While not opposed to the inclusion of the bathrooms and concession stand in the project, Chairman Quintal cautioned that what the Town does for one field, it must do for another, and that the Board could be setting a precedent with this vote. 
Selectman Malaguti made a motion to recommend the appropriation of funds for Article 4G as presented by the Department of Public Works—including the concession stand and bathroom facilities—and pursue further support from Babe Ruth Baseball.   Selectman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 9
To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of G.L. c.44, 

§53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Chief Pierson stated his request to establish a revolving account under the title “Fire Alarm Services” as a repository for funds collected from several proposed new fee programs.  The rationale for creating the fund, he explained, is to provide a revenue source and cost recovery system for the maintenance and expansion of the Town’s fire alarm system.  
The current system that is supported by taxpayers, he said, will require further expansion as the Town grows, and the Fire Department’s alarm technician is increasingly busy with monitoring, disconnecting, and reconnecting pull-box alarms at locations connected to the Town system throughout Plymouth’s expanding commercial base.   

Chief Pierson reviewed the proposed fee program for the Fire Alarm Services revolving account, which, he anticipates, will generate $50,000 annually toward costs that are currently supported by taxpayers.   He noted that a survey was done of master box fees in other cities and towns, from which he devised comparable rates.

Mr. Sylvia noted that the Chief requested an annual expenditure amount of $100,000 for the revolving fund.  The expenditure of the fund, Mr. Sylvia pointed out, cannot exceed the amount collected, and he recommended that the Board establish an initial expenditure cap of $25,000 (based on the fact that there is only 6 months left in the fiscal year: $50,000 anticipated annually, divided by two = $25,000).  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend the creation of the Fire Alarm Services revolving account via Article 9, with an expenditure allowance of $25,000.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
1,000 Acres / MassDevelopment: Discussion with Planning Board

Chairman Quintal welcomed the members of the Planning Board and thanked them for joining the Selectmen in a discussion about the 1,000 Acres site in South Plymouth.  
Planning Chairman Malcolm MacGregor noted for the record that, because the Planning Board did not post this discussion as an official meeting, the members will offer only their individual comments within the discussion and refrain from taking any votes.
Mr. Sylvia introduced the discussion and explained that the Board of Selectmen has requested that we revisit the discussion of the 1,000 Acres site and the MassDevelopment study to allow the community more time to engage in the discussion.  He then outlined recommendations in regards to the site which he formulated with Lee Hartmann, the Director of Planning & Development:

1. Engage MassDevelopment to work jointly with the Town of Plymouth and the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation in a master planning process.

2. Incorporate the scope recommended by the Planning Board from September 27, 2005 into the master planning process.

3. Establish a seven member Citizens Advisory Committee to participate in the master planning process, comprised of the following members:
(1) Chairman of the Board of Selectmen serving as chairman of the committee

(1) Planning Board member

(1) Open Space Committee member

(1) Representative from the Chamber of Commerce

(2) Citizens-at-large

(1) Neighborhood representative
Mr. Sylvia then reviewed the charge of the proposed 7-member committee.   
Members of the Planning Board offered their thoughts on the 1,000 Acres site and the recommendations made by the Town manager and Director of Planning & Development.

Mr. MacGregor expressed concerns that MassDevelopment will steer the uses of the site toward industrial business use, and he noted that he would like to see the citizens form the Request for Proposals (RFP) process.

Larry Rosenblum handed out and read aloud a memo outlining his ideas regarding the site.  Mr. Rosenlum stressed the importance and implications of an exit connecting Route 25 to the area, and he recommended that the Town develop and set guidelines to define any potential uses of the site.
Loring Tripp echoed Mr. MacGregor’s concerns about involving a quasi-public organization like MassDevelopment in the process of determining the best uses of the site.  Now that the Town has the benefit of a potential end-user in Good News Holdings (a film production company), Mr. Tripp said, he is optimistic that the Town will have the ability to bring about a successful end-result, much like the process it underwent with The Pinehills.
Marc Garrett expressed disappointment that the MassDevelopment report did not offer, in his opinion, any new information, and he noted that he is not yet sure if he supports engaging MassDevelopment further.  He agreed with the formation of the Citizens Advisory Committee, and he strongly suggested that the developers of two other major projects in South Plymouth work collaboratively with any potential end-user of this site to avoid duplication.  Ultimately, he said, these developers will share the responsibility of changing the character of an entire area of town.
Paul McAlduff said that, as a long-time resident of South Plymouth, he has seen many proposals for this area, both promising and unrealistic.   He stated his belief that the site should remain under the control of the Town, but that the Town should take advantage of the film industry’s renewed interest in Massachusetts and lean towards being more business-friendly.   
Mr. McAlduff then briefly diverted the discussion to present Chairman Quintal with a book of his photographs of Plymouth landmarks, a duplicate of the book Chairman Quintal presented to the town of Shichigahama, Japan on his recent visit.  

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. McAlduff for the donation and noted that he would forward the book to the care of the Library, so that it may be shared with the public. 
Returning to the discussion on the 1,000 Acres site, Selectman Machado noted that, with the economy in recession, he does not want the Town to miss an opportunity on 1,500 jobs that Good News Holdings has estimated it would bring to Plymouth.   He expressed support both for creating the Citizens Advisory Committee and for moving forward with a second-phase MassDevelopment study.  

Chairman Quintal asked for thoughts on the effect of an interchange connecting Route 25 to the site.  
Mr. Rosenblum speculated that an interchange off Route 25 could open South Plymouth up much like the new Route 44 connector has opened up West Plymouth.  The existing infrastructure in South Plymouth, he said, is so immature that accommodating the pending proposals from A.D. Makepeace will be difficult, not including the 1,000 Acres site.  Mr. Rosenblum reiterated his wish that the community first decide what it wants at the site, prior to engaging further assistance from MassDevelopment.
Mr. Tripp referenced traffic studies that were done when the A.D. Makepeace proposals first emerged and expressed concern about the traffic that could be created by an interchange.  He suggested that the Town could look at ways to buffer the traffic impact, perhaps with a dedicated interchange in and out of the 1,000 Acres site. 
Mr. Garrett pointed to his earlier suggestion that the proponents of these major developments work together to integrate their projects and create complimentary uses for the interchange and roadways, to mitigate traffic impacts.

Mr. McAlduff added that Bourne Road has already seen impacts from the most recent developments, not considering the pending A.D. Makepeace projects and the 1,000 Acres possibilities.

Selectman Tavares cautioned against studying issues too long and missing potentially beneficial opportunities.  He noted MassDevelopment’s extensive tools and expertise to look further into the details of the site, and suggested that the Town take more comments from the community, build that input into the Citizen’s Advisory Committee, and then move forward with a second-phase study from MassDevelopment.
Mr. Rosenblum noted that a distinction should be made between MassDevelopment, which is a state agency, and a consultant hired by the Town.  He suggested that, if it chooses to move forward with MassDevelopment, the Town should provide them with specific vision and conditions and reserve its right to change course.
Selectman Tavares responded that, if the Board chooses to move forward with a next-phase MassDevelopment study, they will certainly be provided with specific direction and guidance from the Town.  Mr. Sylvia echoed Selectman Tavares’ response, noting that it is incumbent on the Town to frame the process of the study.

Chairman Quintal expressed his wish to move forward cautiously without stalling.  He gave his assurance that the Town’s elected boards will drive the process, regardless of any pressure from politics at the state level.  He noted that he is open to bringing the film industry to Plymouth, so long as it will be a benefit to the Town and its residents.  

Selectman Machado suggested that the Board move forward and form the seven-member 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee.  Selectman Loewenberg asked the Board to clarify the membership, and Selectman Machado offered that the Board change the recommended membership prepared by Mr. Sylvia and Mr. Hartmann to one (1) citizen-at-large and two (2) neighborhood representatives.   

Mr. Sylvia said that interviews could be scheduled for the Board’s September 18, 2007 meeting at the very earliest, as the Town must advertise the seats in the local paper.
Selectman Malaguti made a motion to create a seven-member 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee as outlined by the Town Manager and Director of Planning & Development, with the change to two (2) neighborhood representatives and one (1) citizen-at-large.
Selectman Tavares advocated for two (2) representatives from the Board of Selectmen, two (2) representatives from the Planning Board, one (1) Open Space representative, three (3) citizens-at-large, two (2) neighborhood representatives, and one (1) Chamber of Commerce member, bringing the membership to eleven (11).
Selectman Machado seconded Selectman Malaguti’s motion for a seven-member committee.

Selectman Loewenberg offered a compromise for a nine (9) member committee, with two (2) representatives from the Board of Selectmen, two (2) representatives from the Planning Board, one (1) Open Space representative,  two (2) neighborhood representatives, one (1) citizen-at-large, and one (1) Chamber of Commerce member.
Selectman Tavares noted that he would support Selectman Loewenberg’s compromise.

Chairman Quintal called for a vote on Selectman Malaguti’s motion, which Selectman Machado had seconded, to create a seven-member 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee with the following membership: 
(1) Chairman of the Board of Selectmen serving as chairman of the committee

(1) Planning Board member

(1) Open Space Committee member

(1) Representative from the Chamber of Commerce

(2) Neighborhood representative
(1) Citizen-at-large
The Board approved the motion, 3-2-0, with Selectman Loewenberg and Selectman Tavares casting the opposing votes.
Mr. Sylvia noted that he would expedite the committee interview and appointment process, and he asked for further direction from the Board.
Selectman Loewenberg suggested that the Board scope out objectives to provide to a developer, whether it be MassDevelopment, Good News Holdings, or another.  She recommended that the Selectmen, Planning Board, and newly-formed committee meet with Good News Holdings as soon as possible to gather information and send the message that the Town is interested in hearing their proposal.

Mr. MacGregor asked to whom the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee would be reporting.  Chairman Quintal confirmed that the committee would report to the Board of Selectmen, but that information would be shared between boards and the Planning Board would be represented through its member on the committee.

Mr. Rosenblum expressed his disagreement with the decision to have the committee report to the Selectmen, rather than the Planning Board.  

Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, addressed the Board and noted that the 1,000 Acres matter is going to require arduous attention from Planning staff.  The intention of the recommendation he prepared with the Town Manager, he said, was to engage MassDevelopment to help give this project legs, rather than to take Planning staff’s focus away from the various projects already underway.  
Seeing no further comments, Chairman Quintal closed the discussion and called for a five minute break.
Governor Bradford and Harbor Place Proposals
Phil Chrusz of New England Environmental Development addressed the Board regarding his proposals to develop two parcels on the waterfront.  Mr. Chrusz explained that he approached the owners of the Governor Bradford motel property, and the owners responded to him that his offer would only be feasible if he sought to develop both of their parcels, one being the motel property at the corner of Water and Brewster Streets, and the other being the site where Isaac’s is situated on Water Street, between Howland and Chilton Streets.   

Mr. Chrusz said he has met with Mr. Hartmann and the Historic District Commission (HDC) to present his preliminary design plans for the two projects, dubbed “Bradford Place” and “Harbour Place.”   The proposals, he noted, will include a mixed use of retail, residential, and parking.   After meeting with the HDC, Mr. Chrusz said, he and his design consultants have made significant updates to the plans to include more green space and improved aesthetic elements.

Selectmen Tavares noted that, since the Board has not received copies of the updated plans, he would reserve his comments. 
Chairman Quintal expressed concern for the size and design of the initial plans, noting that he does not want the Town to make any missteps with Plymouth’s historically significant waterfront.  He suggested that the Town’s various boards and commissions take a bus-trip to other harbor communities to see which elements work and which do not.  He also contemplated whether the Town should consider purchasing those properties.

Selectman Machado echoed Chairman Quintal’s sentiments, noting that he would like to see the Town investigate other avenues for the future of those parcels.
Selectman Malaguti wondered whether the Board would have much say in the matter at this point.  He expressed some concern with what he viewed as a possible over-utilization of the site, according to the plans that were presented.
Mr. Sylvia noted that, as the Town’s Selectmen, the Board has the ‘bully pulpit,’ and that, in itself, is an important role in the matter.  Unfortunately, Mr. Sylvia said, the updated design plans were not submitted for the Board’s review prior to this meeting, thus preventing the Board from forming an adequate response.
Chairman Quintal and Selectman Tavares both asked that the Board be included early in the flow of information regarding any major projects of this kind.   
Mr. Hartmann emphasized that the plans for these parcels are conceptual only and that no formal filings have been made with the HDC.  Additionally, he noted, a project of this size will likely trigger with a ZBA permit.  At this point, he said, the Board is still one of the first to see these proposals – proposals that we will likely change several times before an official plan is filed.  

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Plymouth Development Corporation – Selectman Loewenberg noted that, as a designee of the Board, she met several times over a period of eight months earlier this year with the Parking Roundtable, an ad-hoc committee of merchants, town staff, and representatives of the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC).   The intent of the roundtable, she said, was to find common ground in the parking plan and to dissipate hostility between the PDC and the merchants.  The merchants, Selectman Loewenberg said, presented a list of requests and compromise measures to the PDC.  The PDC, she recounted, responded that they would need to assess the financial impacts of the requests and the feasibility of acceding to them, once their financial affairs were in order.   
At a recent meeting of the PDC, Selectman Loewenberg went on to explain, the members voted to allocate $80,000 in surplus parking receipts to three notable non-profit organizations within Plymouth’s historic district.  After voting to allocate these contributions, she said, the four remaining members of the PDC submitted their resignations.  Selectman Loewenberg explained that, in light of the work attempted through the roundtable to obtain compromise measures from the PDC—and in light of the response from the PDC that those requests were not financially feasible—she would like the Board to ask the PDC to reconsider their decision to allocate the $80,000. 
Selectmen Loewenberg noted that the PDC’s recent actions could certainly be within the legal scope of their powers, but she questioned the process of how it was done.   It was her impression, she said, that, while not mandated to do so, the PDC would seek to reinvest surplus funds from parking receipts back into the parking plan.   
Mr. Sylvia said that he could communicate the Board’s request that the PDC rescind their recent vote, should the Board direct him to do so.
The Board reached consensus that the PDC be asked to rescind their decision to allocate $80,000 in surplus funds to the three local—albeit worthy—non-profits.
Chairman Quintal thanked Selectman Loewenberg for her work with the Parking Roundtable.  He noted that he saw improvement in the implementation of the parking plan, once the PDC took over the management of parking enforcement in July.  He also noted that he understood why the PDC felt abandoned by the Town, and that he never wished to see the members resign in this manner. 
Mr. Sylvia explained that the four remaining members submitted their resignations effective September 30, 2007, and thus the Town has a few weeks to appoint new members.  The seats will be advertised, he said, and interviews will be conducted on September 25, 2007.   Unless Town Meeting chooses to rescind the Special Act that created the PDC, Mr. Sylvia said, the PDC will remain in effect. 
Bridge on Breakwater – Selectman Machado asked that the planking on the bridge leading to the breakwater be repaired.  Selectman Malaguti pointed out that the breakwater falls under jurisdiction of the state.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he would consult with the Harbormaster’s office on the matter.

Police Details at Shopping Areas – Selectman Machado suggested that the Town consider hiring details to cover Plymouth’s two new major shopping areas during the upcoming holiday season, much like Kingston does at the Kingston Mall.  He is concerned, he said, that an increase in shoplifting calls during that season will place additional demand on our police force and put the rest of the community at risk.   Mr. Sylvia noted that he has asked the Police Chief to look into Selectman Machado’s inquiry.
New Business

Removal of Dumpster – Selectman Malaguti asked if the Department of Inspectional Services could look into removing a dumpster that has been at a residence on Hamilton Street in North Plymouth for the past six months.   Mr. Sylvia said he would bring the matter to the attention of Inspectional Services.
Waterfront Festival – Chairman Quintal thanked Denis Hanks and the staff of the Chamber of Commerce for putting together another successful Waterfront Festival weekend. 

MDA Telethon Event – Chairman Quintal noted that he and Selectman Machado attended the Muscular Dystrophy Association’s Annual Telethon event held at Citizen’s Bank over the weekend.  The event, he said, was dedicated to the late Kevin Williams, a Plymouth Firefighter who succumbed to muscular dystrophy last year.
Traffic on Obery Street – Chairman Quintal expressed concern over the traffic on Obery Street, noting that school starts this week.  During the recent meeting with the Town / County Coordinating Committee, he stated that he will not approve any further development along Obery Street until the County works to further mitigate traffic safety issues.  
Letters

Joint Labor Management Committee – Selectman Malaguti noted a letter to the Board from the Joint Labor Management Committee, in which Mr. Sylvia was praised for his volunteer service on the committee.  
GIC / Health Insurance – Chairman Quintal inquired if the Town’s Insurance Advisory Committee planned to look into the state GIC health insurance plan, now that it is open to municipalities.   Mr. Sylvia responded that the Town’s health insurance consultant has been asked to look at any benefits or drawbacks to the GIC plan.
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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